deeble & ***

Issues Brief

no: 47 17 August 2022

Hospital-treated self-harm: Improving care through improved data

Dr Katie McGill 2022 Deeble Summer Scholar PhD Candidate, University of Newcastle Senior Clinical Psychologist & Suicide Prevention Lead, Hunter New England Local Health District E: <u>Katherine.McGill@health.nsw.gov.au</u>

Adj AProf Rebecca Haddock Executive Director Knowledge Exchange Deeble Institute for Health Policy Research Australian Healthcare and Hospital Association

Sponsor of the Deeble Summer Scholarship







Acknowledgements

This Issues Brief was developed as part of the Deeble Institute for Health Policy Research Summer Scholarship program, and I would like to thank HESTA for sponsoring this program and Deeble Institute for providing the invaluable opportunity. I would particularly like to acknowledge the support, advice and feedback provided by A/Prof Rebecca Haddock.

I was able to participate in the scholarship program because of support from the Hunter New England Local Health District, Calvary Mater Newcastle and the University of Newcastle and this flexibility was appreciated.

Finally, this Brief is an outcome of the work I have conducted as part of my PhD. My PhD is supported by a Suicide Prevention Research Fund scholarship awarded by Suicide Prevention Australia in partnership with Regional Australia Bank.



Table of Contents

Key Messages	1
Executive Summary	2
Hospital-treated self-harm: A public health priority	3
Care for self-harm must be aligned with best practice	4
Hospital-treated self-harm data is not fit for purpose of improving care	6
Self-harm surveillance	6
Clinical coding	6
Data capture rules	7
Addressing surveillance improvements	8
Linking surveillance data with outcomes data	8
Patient reported outcomes	9
Transforming care through practice translation1	1
Service quality indicators and standards1	1
Learning health systems: Audit, feedback loops and benchmarking	2
Collaborative learning networks1	2
Clinical registries for self-harm1	5
Self-harm versus suicide clinical registries1	5
Sector capability for a self-harm clinical quality registry1	6
Other clinical (quality) registries19	9
Conclusions and recommendations20	0
Improve the accuracy and scope of hospital-treated self-harm surveillance data2	1
Link self-harm presentation surveillance data with outcomes data	1
Improve practice translation mechanisms2	2
Develop and prioritise clinical quality registry capability for hospital-treated self-harm	2
References	3
Appendix A: Self-harm monitoring units with emerging registry capability	1



Key Messages

- Self-harm accounts for more than 30,000 hospital admissions each year in Australia, and underpins multiple contacts with other community, outpatient and private health services. Improving care for people who self-harm not only improves people's immediate quality of life, it also has the potential to prevent suicides. Suicide is the third leading cause of years of life lost in Australia, the leading cause of death for adults 15-44 years and the ninth leading cause of death overall.
- Routine care is not always in line with best practice and many people report that contact with hospitals after self-harm does not meet their needs. Consistent best practice care is required to improve outcomes for people who have presented to hospitals after self-harm.
- Self-harm surveillance relies on data drawn from the clinical record for hospital admissions for self-harm. While there have been improvements in data accessibility, data infrastructure is not designed for the purpose of driving improvement in care at a service level. This is due to:
 - o Current surveillance mechanisms undercount the number of cases
 - A lack of data linkage between hospital-treated self-harm presentation data and outcome data; and
 - Service quality indicators and audit and feedback loops not having been established to allow benchmarking.

1

 Patient and service needs will best be addressed through the establishment of a clinical quality registry for hospital-treated self-harm. The Government should support the interoperability and data harmonisation across identified units with emerging registry capability as a first step.



Executive Summary

Self-harm is a public health priority. It usually occurs in the context of psychological distress and is frequently directly associated with suicidal intent, psychosocial stressors and for many, mental ill-health. Hospital-treated self-harm accounts for over 30,000 hospital admissions each year and is the strongest independent risk factor for later suicide.

Routine care for hospital-treated self-harm is variable and can be substandard. Many people report that they experienced stigmatising, judgemental and invalidating responses when presenting to health services for help after self-harm or when in suicidal crisis. Furthermore, care is not meeting many patients' needs and linkage to mental health services after discharge is not routine. Despite this, there is no data infrastructure to support hospitals to address these issues. Instead, monitoring and service improvement relies on one-off or localised investigations.

Three key issues make hospital-treated self-harm surveillance data unfit for the purpose of service improvement. These include:

- Current surveillance mechanisms undercount the number of cases; resulting in service planning and modelling based on inaccurate snapshots of demand.
- Hospital-treated self-harm presentation data is not linked to outcome data; making it difficult for services to evaluate the impact of service delivery on key outcomes.
- Service improvement relies on local leaders' interest and capacity to translate and use available data rather than standards or quality indicators that all can work towards.

Establishing a clinical quality registry for hospital-treated self-harm is a recognised mechanism that links data to improved care. Building collaborative capacity to transform existing units with emerging self-harm clinical registry capability into a network of sentinel units would enhance existing selfharm surveillance and be a concrete step in building sector capability for a hospital-treated selfharm clinical quality registry.



Issues brief

Hospital-treated self-harm: A public health priority

Self-harm usually occurs in the context of psychological distress and is frequently directly associated with suicidal intent, psychosocial stressors and for many, mental ill-health. It includes behaviour across a spectrum of potential lethality.

Each year in Australia, self-harm accounts for more than 30,000 hospital admissions and nearly 90,000 bed days (Australian Institute of Health and Welfare [AIHW], 2019); with a conservative estimated cost to the economy of \$1.4 billion annually (Productivity Commission, 2020).

While only a minority of self-harm comes to the attention of health services, hospital-treated selfharm typically involves methods that can be medically serious and require an acute response; intentional overdoses account for the majority of hospital-treated self-harm admissions (approximately 80%) followed by cutting (12%), hanging (3%) and other means (AIHW, 2021).

Over the past 10 years, rates of hospital-treated self-harm have risen by 1.7% each year (AIHW, 2019), with the trend forecast to continue (AIHW, 2019). An additional spike in presentations by young people, specifically young females, has been seen in the wake of the pandemic (Sara et al., 2022).

At least 15% of hospital self-harm presentations re-present with further self-harm within a year of the initial presentation (Carroll et al., 2014). Hospital-treated self-harm is also the strongest independent risk factor for later suicide (Carroll et al., 2014; Owens et al., 2002), with one out of 25 self-harm presentations going on to die by suicide within 10 years (Carroll et al., 2014).

Suicide is the third leading cause of years of life lost in Australia; the leading cause of death for adults 15-44 years and the fifteenth leading cause of death overall (ABS, 2021). Of those who die by suicide, at least one-fifth have a history of self-harm (ABS, 2021) and less than half were linked in with mental health services in the year before their death (Stene-Larsen and Reneflot, 2019; Sveticic et al., 2012).

Hospital-treated self-harm in Australia: Patient profile (AIHW, 2021)

- More women than men present to hospital after self-harm (at a ratio of 2:1).
- People under 25 years account for 37% of self-harm admissions.
- Hospital-treated self-harm rates are highest for those living in very remote areas (198 vs 101 per 100,000 in major cities).
- Rates of hospital-treated self-harm for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people are about triple those for the non-Indigenous population (348 vs 104 per 100,000).

People who present to hospital after self-harm should receive a holistic psychosocial mental health assessment. People should also be referred and linked into psychological, psychosocial and medical services and supports to address the suicidality and modifiable risk factors (Carter et al., 2016).



Issues brief

Interactions should be respectful, compassionate and collaborative (Carter et al., 2016). While these are all indicators of good practice, in Australia, we do not know how frequently they occur. Data about the nature of care and outcomes for people presenting to health services is required to ensure good care is delivered routinely.

Ensuring patients have a positive treatment experience and are connected, the first time they present to hospital, with the supports they need to stay well, across community, outpatient and private health and psychosocial services, is essential to effectively managing self-harm and improving health outcomes.

Care for self-harm must be aligned with best practice

In Australia, routine care for self-harm and suicidal crisis is not consistently aligned with best practice (Box 1) or meeting patients' needs (National Suicide Prevention Adviser, 2020*a*). Poor care results in extended recovery timeframes, contributes to poorer recovery outcomes and continues a cycle of crisis-driven contacts (National Suicide Prevention Adviser, 2020*b*).

Box 1. Australian self -harm clinical practice guidelines

Clinical practice guideline for the management of deliberate self-harm Royal Australian and New Zealand College of Psychiatrists- Carter et al., (2016)

Guidelines for integrated suicide-related crisis and follow-up care in Emergency Departments and other acute settings

Black Dog Institute- Hill et al., (2017)

Guidelines for best practice psychosocial assessment of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people presenting to hospital with self-harm and suicidal thoughts

Centre for Best Practice in Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Suicide Prevention, Menzies School of Health Research- Leckning et al., (2019)

Negative experiences of hospital care for self-harm and suicidal-related crises are common.

In 2020, the National Mental Health Commission's *Compassion First* report examined the lived experience of 2,000 Australians who had been suicidal or self-harmed, cared for a suicidal person or who had been bereaved by suicide (National Suicide Prevention Adviser, 2020*a*). The report highlighted issues with the care system that led participants to feel "disempowered, dehumanised and traumatised through contact with traditional services" (National Suicide Prevention Adviser, 2020*a*).

Participants spoke of experiencing stigmatising, judgemental and invalidating responses when presenting to health services for help; with many identifying that they were unlikely to seek future help for suicidal distress or self-harm based on these experiences.

Hospital-treated self-harm: Improving care through improved data

4



In 2018, a small study of 20 patients who had presented to hospital after a suicide attempt were interviewed about the care they had received (McKay & Shand, 2018). A key theme across discussions was how participants described receiving good care as a result of "luck" and "advocacy", rather than as a result of service or system design (McKay & Shand, 2018).

In 2017, a linked cohort study of over 42,000 patients who had been admitted to hospital for selfharm found that less than half had any contact with a public mental health service after discharge. Further, being seen by a public mental health service after discharge was most likely to occur for those who were already receiving support from mental health services prior to the admission (Spittal et al., 2017); highlighting that contact with hospitals for self-harm does not consistently lead to people being linked into new mental health support.

Over two decades ago, as part of the 1997 Australian Mental Health and Wellbeing Survey in which over 10,000 people participated, those who identified being suicidal or had attempted suicide in the previous 12 months most commonly identified their treatment needs as being for counselling, medication and information. However, these treatment needs were indicated as only being partially met even when people were in contact with health services (Pirkis, Burgess, Meadows, & Dunt, 2001).

These studies highlight a consistent and long pattern whereby routine care has missed opportunities to deliver support that meets people's needs and which addresses the drivers of self-harm; indicating that good care is not being 'built into' the service system.

To improve health outcomes, reliable data within an infrastructure that drives improvements in care and service redesign is required.



Issues brief

Hospital-treated self-harm data is not fit for purpose of improving care

Hospital-treated self-harm data is not fit for the purpose of driving improvement in care at a service level (Suicide Prevention Australia, 2021). This is a consequence of:

- Current surveillance mechanisms which undercount the number of cases.
- Hospital-treated self-harm presentation data that is not linked to outcome data.
- Practice-focused translation mechanisms for service improvements absent from self-harm surveillance data and reporting mechanisms.

Self-harm surveillance

In Australia, self-harm surveillance¹ relies on data extraction from records designed for clinical care purposes. Specifically, clinical health records managed by hospitals, rather than data or record systems designed for surveillance or improvement objectives (AIHW, 2021). This limits the scope of what can be monitored and results in data that is vulnerable to gaps in documentation and coding inaccuracies (AIHW, 2021), which leads to significant undercounting (Box 2).

Box 2: Self-harm surveillance undercounting (Carter et al., 2016; Currier et al., 2020)

The consequence of self-harm surveillance undercounting means it is difficult to:

- Tailor service delivery and resources to meet local needs.
- Proactively target service delivery to address emerging trends.
- Monitor the effectiveness of service delivery on outcomes such as re-presentations.
- Identify whether changes in local self-harm rates reflect true changes in the number of selfharm and related hospital presentations or reflect changes in local clinical admission practices.
- Identify the demand for, or impact of, service delivery for people who are suicidal, which reflects a much larger group than those presenting after self-harm

Clinical coding

The use of data from medical records skews surveillance reporting to only those variables routinely captured in clinical records (Khan et al., 2016). This is narrowed further by the clinical coding system of the day, which is used to translate information about diagnosis and intervention from the patient's clinical record into alphanumeric codes (for example, ICD-10-AM; WHO, 2018). Consequently, if clinical reporting in health records is not clearly or accurately documented, or descriptions do not fall within the specifications of the coding system, it is not possible to build an accurate history of patient characteristics, presenting problems or associated service delivery.

¹ publicly available hospital-treated self-harm data reports released by AIHW. See: <u>Suicide and Self-Harm</u> <u>Monitoring System</u>

Hospital-treated self-harm: Improving care through improved data



In Australia, coding of mental health presentations draws from individual clinician assessments and non-standardised documentation, rather than from objective forms of clinical data such as a pathology test. The lack of standardisation in assessment and documentation contributes to the likelihood that important patient information will be missing in medical records and consequently, surveillance reports.

The number of presentations to hospital for suicidal crisis (without self-harm) is also unclear. This is exacerbated by the current clinical coding system (ICD-10-AM; WHO, 2018), which treats suicidal intent as a secondary descriptor only (for example, self-harm with suicidal intent), and means suicidal intent can only be coded as an independent presenting issue when there is no underlying mental disorder (McCarthy et al., 2021). It has been suggested that, in Australia, suicidal presentations to hospital account for more than double the number presenting with self-harm (Sveticic et al., 2020). Transitioning to ICD-11 or use of other coding systems (e.g. Emergency Care Data Set- SNOMED codes) have greater capacity for accurate coding of suicidal intent.

Data capture rules

Issues of undercounting are also amplified by the data capture 'rules' used for self-harm surveillance. For example, self-harm surveillance data is drawn from the National Hospital Morbidity Database (AIHW, 2021). This database captures episode-level demographic, clinical and service delivery details, as drawn from electronic health records and reported by all hospitals (via state/territory counterparts) as part of the <u>National Minimum Data Set for Admitted Patients Care</u>.

Self-harm surveillance is monitored by extracting admissions that satisfy the criteria of:

- A principal diagnosis of injury, poisoning and certain other consequences of external causes
- A first reported external cause code with external causes of morbidity.

Critically, this means presentations not included in self-harm surveillance data capture include those that (AIHW, 2021):

- Did not result in a hospital admission. For example, Emergency Department presentations where patients were discharged directly home.
- Did not have an external injury (external cause of morbidity) code; this is common for external injury presentations (McKenzie et al., 2009; Sveticic et al., 2020).
- Were for suicidal crisis, but which did not involve self-harm or a suicide attempt.

The proportion of cases not captured in routine surveillance is significant. As a result of surveillance only including self-harm presentations resulting in admission and reliance on 'external injury' codes, more than 30% of self-harm hospital presentations (McGill et al., 2019) and at least 40% of self-harm cases are not included or missed in routine surveillance (Bandara et al., 2022; Sperandei et al., 2021; Sveticic et al., 2020).

7



Addressing surveillance improvements

Improving access to accurate and relevant data has been identified by the suicide prevention sector, including hospitals and health services, as a priority (Suicide Prevention Australia, 2021). In a 2020 survey of 296 respondents, nearly all (96%) identified access to reliable, accurate suicide prevention-relevant data as being critical for service planning and responsiveness; while less than one-quarter (23%) indicated they had access to the data they needed (Suicide Prevention Australia, 2021). Most (79%) reported there were gaps in data collection systems for suicide prevention and further indicated they would benefit from access to real-time data on Emergency Department presentations (72%). Respondents also identified the lack of consistent coding for suicidal and self-harm behaviours across agencies was specifically problematic (Suicide Prevention Australia, 2021).

The need for accurate self-harm and suicide prevention data across agencies highlight systemic issues that require a sector response, rather than siloed responses at the individual service level. Improving the accuracy and expanding the scope of reported data will make self-harm surveillance data more useful by ensuring that service planning, modelling and evaluation can be conducted using accurate and broader indicators of demand and service use.

To accurately identify all self-harm and suicide-related presentations, significant local resources are required to support effective surveillance and accurate data capture. While some sites (e.g. Victorian self-harm surveillance system, Westmead hospital, Gold Coast Mental Health Specialist Services) have invested in establishing more accurate means of self-harm monitoring (Box 3), support for improvements in self-harm surveillance should be made more broadly at a national level.

Box 3: Tools to assist self-harm monitoring

Machine learning: has demonstrated potential capability to accurately identify self-harm and suicide-related presentations by coding text within the presenting problems field within medical records. This option also reduces demands for manual coding (Stapelberg et al., 2021b; Rozova et al., 2022). However, scalability is still to be demonstrated

Self-harm or suicide prevention 'flags' within electronic health records can also be used to improve data capture. For example, at Westmead hospital, the introduction of an electronic health record 'flag' that clinicians would tick when they saw a person who had self-harmed saw a two-fold increase in identification of self-harm cases, compared to use of diagnostic coding only (Bandara et al., 2022).

Linking surveillance data with outcomes data

Linking self-harm surveillance data to health outcome data enables effective service planning, allowing data to be used to evaluate the effectiveness of services, and to examine the uptake of treatments and the impact of interventions. Key outcomes relevant to individuals, services and policy goals include self-harm re-presentations and suicide deaths.

In Australia, hospital self-harm surveillance data is not routinely linked with outcomes data, hampering effective evaluation of service delivery and suicide prevention initiatives, including those funded by governments (Currier et al., 2020). Instead, outcomes evaluation is usually limited to



process or activity indicators only. This reduces the potential to understand whether or not the introduction of a service has decreased hospital re-admissions for self-harm or suicide deaths in a region (Currier et al., 2020). It has also meant that evaluation of the outcomes for self-harm treatment and service delivery effectiveness is reliant on local service investment or independent research studies, rather than being part of routine service delivery.

The absence of data linkage also limits the frequency of which services are able to examine the impact of care (Mental Health Information Strategy Standing Committee, 2019), with evaluation occurring in a one-off or ad hoc manner, rather than as part of a program of continuous improvement (Productivity Commission, 2020).

To address these issues, routine outcome monitoring linked to existing surveillance data should be established at the service level in order to provide local services with the capability to monitor the impact of their care. This would also allow, through modelling, examination of the best combination of interventions to deliver reduced deaths and fewer repeat self-harm events (e.g. Occhipinti et al., 2021), and allow governments to monitor the impact of investments in suicide prevention on intended outcomes.

Reporting surveillance data at the person-level (not just episode-level) would provide an indication of re-presentation rates and allow for comparisons with the existing evidence base (e.g. Carroll et al., 2014) and benchmarking. Routine data linkage between existing surveillance for self-harm with morbidity datasets would also allow monitoring of the proportion of patients who have died by suicide after presentation to hospital for self-harm.

Patient reported outcomes

Suicidal ideation and self-harm behaviour are specific outcomes for which there are recognised patient reported outcomes measures (PROMs), as identified through the International Consortium for Health Outcomes Measurement (ICHOM) data sets (Personality Disorder, Depression and anxiety for children and young people data sets; ICHOM, 2020).

However, in Australia, PROMs for hospital treated self-harm and suicide have not been routinely implemented. This means that there is no available or shared way of identifying whether care is improving these outcomes. Patient reported experience measures (PREMs) are also not reported specifically for the subgroup of patients presenting after self-harm, which similarly means there is no way of monitoring whether patients have experienced care as being helpful or not.

Including PROMs and PREMs in addition to outcomes that can be drawn from data linkage with existing datasets (e.g. re-presentations, suicides) will ensure that ineffective or substandard care can be identified and addressed. While the ICHOM measures provide a starting point for PROMS, further work is required to establish whether these outcomes best reflect patients' perspectives about which outcomes should be monitored.



Case Study 1: Way Back Support Service Evaluations

The Way Back Support Service is an innovative service designed to provide non-clinical support to people for three months after a suicide attempt or suicidal crisis. Beyond Blue have led the development and dissemination of the service. Evaluation has been part of each roll-out phase.

A <u>proof of concept pilot</u> (EY, 2016) was conducted in Darwin (Northern Territory; EY, 2016). 87 people received support through the service in a one-year trial. The pilot established the service model was appropriate and feasible to deliver.

A <u>larger trial in Newcastle</u> (New South Wales; Carter et al., 2019) resulted in 970 people being supported by the service over a three year period. This trial concluded that the service was feasible to deliver and that clients who remained engaged with the program made progress towards goals and reported reduced psychological distress.

However, <u>a non-randomised efficacy trial</u> for the same cohort also showed that there were no differences in proportion or number of deliberate self-poisoning readmissions for the intervention cohort (who were all offered the WBSS; n=821) compared to two historical control cohorts (n=739; n=710); and the intervention cohort had significantly more psychiatric inpatient admissions than one of the historical cohorts (McGill et al., 2022). It was recommended the model of care be modified to incorporate evidence-based clinical components and ways to increase reach be considered.

The Way Back Support Service has since been established in <u>21 sites across Australia</u> with over 7,000 referrals in three years (Nous, 2021). For clients for whom patient reported outcomes measures were available (less than half of all referrals), significant improvements in wellbeing and reductions in psychological distress and suicidal thinking have been reported.

The Way Back Support Service demonstrates the importance of capturing both patient reported outcomes (e.g. psychological distress) in conjunction with 'hard' outcomes like re-admissions (or suicide deaths).

Roll-out of universal aftercare (which will include continued delivery of the Way Back Support Service) should incorporate monitoring of both patient reported outcomes and impacts on readmissions and deaths to ensure the service delivers on intended outcomes.

In the United Kingdom, a qualitative study of 18 people with a history of self-harm identified that the most important outcomes to monitor were those relevant to daily functioning, social participation and engagement with services (Owens et al., 2020). A second study, conducted in New Zealand and the United Kingdom, involving 28 young people identified 'improved coping' and a 'safer/more accepting environment to disclose' as the most important outcomes to capture within systematic reviews of treatment effectiveness (Knowles et al., 2022). These participants specifically identified 'reduction of self-harm' as a low priority (Knowles et al., 2022). Other treatment proximal indicators, typically used in treatment efficacy studies, include improvements in quality of life and reduction in psychological distress (House, 2020).



In Australia, the National Suicide Prevention Adviser has recommended that a national outcomes framework for suicide prevention be developed and informed by lived experience (Department of Health, 2020*a*). Delivery of this framework should be supported and consideration given to using a value-based healthcare approach, co-designed between patients and service providers, to ensure outcome measurement goes beyond monitoring only of traditional clinical indicators to include those that are meaningful to the patient (Woolcock, 2019).

Identifying such indicators would support service providers and clinicians to design and deliver care models that achieve the outcomes that matter to people and communities, that reflect high quality, efficient and safe treatment, and ensure clinical data could be used to inform improvements in performance through all levels of the health system.

Transforming care through practice translation

In Australia, translating data on hospital treated self-harm care and care outcomes is critical to the provision and delivery of safe, transparent, effective and efficient services. Yet, tools, processes and strategies that support data translation are absent meaning that even when data is available, it is not necessarily used for the purpose of improving care.

Service quality indicators and standards

Service quality standards are one tool that can be used to standardise care through monitoring of key components of care. However, in Australia, service quality standards specifically for self-harm and associated performance indicators of effective care are lacking. Consequently, service improvement efforts rely on local translations of priorities and guidelines, precluding benchmarking for quality assurance and improvement purposes.

Nevertheless, aspects of care are known to underpin good outcomes following self-harm, despite the absence of standards. For example, psychosocial assessment for those presenting to hospital for the treatment of self-harm is associated with reduced risk of self-harm repetition (Kapur et al., 2013; Carroll et al., 2016), particularly for first-time presenters (Bergen et al., 2010). However, psychosocial assessment is also an aspect of care that does not consistently occur.

In the United Kingdom (UK), in a study of 32 hospitals, the proportion of patients presenting for selfharm who received a psychosocial assessment across hospitals ranged from 22-88% (Cooper et al., 2013). Similar variability (17-97%) was described in a study of all hospitals within the Republic of Ireland (Griffin et al., 2020), which identified that the hospital a person presented to be the strongest predictor, by far, of whether a patient received an assessment (more than patient-level characteristics). A similar study is unable to be conducted in Australia due to the lack of data infrastructure.

These studies highlight the degree to which local models of care can determine whether patients receive care aligned with best practice. Quality standards for comprehensive psychosocial assessments have since been introduced in the UK that require an assessment to be carried out each time a person presents with an episode of self-harm (NICE, 2013).



In Australia, the National Mental Health Performance Framework (AIHW, 2020*a*) in combination with the standards outlined by the Australian Commission on Quality and Safety in Healthcare (ACSQHC, 2017) could be used, as a first step, as a framework to develop service quality indicators.

Learning health systems: Audit, feedback loops and benchmarking

Data is most likely to be used for practice change when audit and feedback loops are used. Once outcomes data have been linked with AIHW surveillance data or data that monitors service quality, audit and feedback loops should be used to link available data to local practice change.

Audit and feedback loops are particularly powerful when reported data relates to strategic goals (Hill et al., 2020; Foy et al., 2020), when it is perceived to be of high quality and useful (Egholm et al., 2019) and if there is benchmarking capability, identification of an evidence-practice gap or clinical practice improvement training is available (Gawthorne et al., 2021).

Establishing feedback mechanisms provide the foundation for a learning health system. A learning health system refers to a health service that uses the data available to monitor and improve care (Enticott, Johnson & Teede, 2021*a*). Learning health services continuously draw from routinely collected health care data and have inclusive feedback loops to local stakeholders that allow for continuous quality improvement, particularly in the area of high priority and complex presenting issues (Enticott et al., 2021*b*).

Coupling local participation and commitment with audit and feedback loops enable strategies and capabilities to be embedded within health services in a systemic manner, rather than a time or project limited fashion (see Figure 1; Easterling et al., 2021). This approach should be adopted more broadly.

Collaborative learning networks

Collaborative learning actively engages participants to process and synthesise information and concepts and provides infrastructure for longer term support of improvement efforts (Seid et al., 2021; Weaver et al., 2015). Mentoring and peer learning opportunities through collaborative learning networks have shown promise in ensuring access to data translates into practice change and better patient outcomes (Loper et al., 2021; Slade et al., 2018; Vindrola-Padros et al., 2017 Wells et al., 2017; Zamboni et al., 2020). In Australia, collaborative learning networks are uncommon, but could be implemented together with strategies for better self-harm data to ensure learnings and best practices are shared across sites, to reduce inefficiencies in improvement cycles and to strengthen relationships that allow collaboration (e.g. benchmarking, innovation development and testing) in the future.





Figure 1: Key enabling conditions and ways data is used in Learning Health Systems (LHS) (Easterling, 2021).

Support for the development and implementation of practice translation strategies would enhance existing local capability to use data to improve care. Identifying key PROMs and PREMs that could be embedded within routine care and developing service quality indicators would provide services a standard to compare care with and would allow benchmarking to be established. The National Suicide Prevention Office and Australian Commission for Safety and Quality in Health Care could lead the required development work in partnership.

Linking AIHW surveillance data with existing outcomes-relevant data (e.g., re-presentations, suicides) and subsequently incorporating other outcomes-relevant data (e.g., PROMs, PREMs) and service quality indicator monitoring into surveillance platforms would provide health services with the data required to improve care. Coupling improvements in accessibility to relevant data with evidence-based quality improvement techniques (such as audit and feedback, embedded researchers or mentors, collaborative learning networks) led by a central group (e.g., AIHW, ACSQHC, National Suicide Prevention Office) would also build capability for services to use available data to improve care and ideally to establish suicide prevention learning health systems.



Case study 2: Gold Coast Mental Health Specialist Services and Zero Suicides

Gold Coast Mental Health Specialist Services has used data to improve the care to people who are suicidal, demonstrating what a learning health system for suicide prevention can look like.

Specifically, the service draws from data stored in the clinical record to:

- identify suicidal and self-harming patients
- track the nature of service delivery for those on the pathway
- examine and demonstrate the impact of their care for people who were suicidal
- populate real-time feedback loops to support service delivery

Suicide prevention care pathway effectiveness

In 2016, in an effort to improve care for people who were suicidal, the Gold Coast Mental Health Specialist Services introduced a Suicide Prevention Pathway for clients presenting in a suicidal crisis to hospital or the Mental Health Service (Turner et al., 2021).

Evaluation found that people being placed on the Suicide Prevention Pathway following a suicide attempt had a 35% reduced risk of re-presenting with a subsequent attempt compared to those not placed on the pathway (Stapelberg et al., 2021*a*).

Patients on the pathway received a mental health assessment, prevention-oriented risk formulation, brief interventions (including safety planning, counselling on access to lethal means, and patient and care education), rapid follow-up after discharge from hospital (within 48 hours), structured follow-up assessing suicidality and treatment fit, and transition of care including warm handovers.

Required data infrastructure

Data enhancements that enabled the pathway to operate included:

- introduction of a Suicide Prevention Pathway 'flag' in the electronic health record,
- introduction of a feedback loop for key performance indicators, using data drawn from the clinical record
- dedicated human resources to coordinate data monitoring
- local leadership and commitment to Zero Suicides in health care



Clinical registries for self-harm

While significant progress has been made in Australia to establish suicide registries within each jurisdiction (AIHW, 2022*a*), there are no national mental health or self-harm clinical registries listed on the ACSQHC clinical quality register (ACSQHC, 2022). Instead, self-harm surveillance and monitoring is restricted to data reported by AIHW. Consequently, there is no strategic independent mechanism via which the sector can address self-harm data limitations, including definitional issues and data harmonisation, and no centralised mechanism to drive the use of self-harm data to improve care at the local level.

Self-harm versus suicide clinical registries

While complementary, self-harm registries differ from suicide registries in a number of ways; including different target populations, data sources and different ways the data can be used (see Table 1). Self-harm registries have capacity to inform and improve the care delivered to those at risk of suicide (Witt & Robinson, 2021), and thereby act as a mechanism to both limit the burden of the ill-health in the short term and potentially the number of years lost to suicide. Hospital-treated self-harm registries represent an important investment in building capacity to improve service delivery and should be prioritised.

The absence of a self-harm registry is despite mental health conditions, including suicide and selfharm, meeting the burden of disease criteria used to assess whether investment in clinical quality registry establishment is justified (ACSQHC, 2016). In 2016, due to poor existing data capture mechanisms and limited collaborative capability across stakeholders, ACSQHC identified that mental health, as an overarching condition, was not ready for registry establishment (ACSQHC, 2016). Instead, it was recommended that registry-readiness for mental health be developed by focusing on specific subgroups of patients (ACSQHC, 2016).

Absence of a registry for hospital-treated self-harm means surveillance relies on inaccurate data that is limited in scope. It also means there is no centralised quality assurance data infrastructure for health services, meaning service improvement is dependent on local investment and capability. Development of clinical registry capability for hospital-treated self-harm could be supported by building collaborative mechanisms between sites with emerging registry capacity.



Table 1: Hospital-treated self-harm vs suicide registries

	Hospital-treated self-harm clinical quality registry	Suicide registry
Condition	Self-harm hospital presentations	Suicides
Approximate size of population	30,000+ admissions per year (AIHW, 2022 <i>b</i>)	3,000+ deaths each year (AIHW, 2022 <i>c</i>)
Data	Drawn from hospital medical records (AIHW, 2022d)	Drawn from coroners' reports (which use police and other information referred to them) (AIHW, 2022 <i>e</i>)
Initial data custodians	Hospitals (AIHW, 2022 <i>d</i>)	Coroners (AIHW, 2022 <i>e</i>)
Use of data	To improve care through feedback loops to local hospitals and benchmarking	To identify emerging trends and clusters and enable proactive postvention responses
	To inform service planning and resource allocation	To evaluate the impact of public health suicide prevention efforts
	To identify priority populations and groups missing in treatment settings	(AIHW, 2022 <i>a</i>)
	To evaluate the impact of new ways of working or innovations	
	To evaluate the impact of public health suicide prevention efforts	
	(Department of Health, 2020b)	

Sector capability for a self-harm clinical quality registry

National strategic efforts to scope or develop sector capability in the area of clinical quality registries for hospital-treated self-harm have been publicly absent to date, with no mechanisms available to build or test sector registry capability for this health condition. While this can suggest that the existing data and practice translation infrastructure is sufficient for improving care, ongoing issues with variability in care suggest otherwise (National Suicide Prevention Adviser, 2020*a*).

Development of a clinical quality registry is complex and requires dedicated review of the feasibility and potential value of a registry as relevant to the specific health condition of interest. In this regard, in 2021, ACSQHC developed a business case template to assist stakeholders work through the



Issues brief

components required to assess the viability of establishing a clinical quality registry (ACSQHC, 2021). To date, this process has not been undertaken for hospital-treated self-harm.

There is also a lack of collaborative mechanisms to enable units who are leading in innovative selfharm monitoring and with emerging clinical registry capability, to work together. This means opportunities to leverage from and scale local work to improve self-harm data are missed, including opportunities to build the sector's registry capability.

Units with emerging or potential registry capability proactively engaged in improved or innovative means of hospital-treated self-harm monitoring include Calvary Mater Newcastle (Hunter Area Toxicology Service), University of Melbourne (Victorian self-harm surveillance system), Western Sydney University (Westmead hospital) and Gold Coast Mental Health Specialist Services (Gold Coast Health). Despite functional similarities, these units have significant differences in data capture mechanisms, population scope, funding mechanisms and auspicing organisations (see Appendix A) meaning that the work they do and data they collect is siloed.

For example, data capture and monitoring for Gold Coast Mental Health Specialist Services and Hunter Area Toxicology Service (Calvary Mater Newcastle) are led by and embedded within clinical service provision, while the Victorian self-harm surveillance system and data from Westmead hospital are managed through a partnership between health services and universities. Despite units holding accurate, reliable and detailed data, data definitions, coding and data extraction methods remain site-specific and the lack of common data standards/data dictionaries continue to perpetuate information silos. This results in:

- an inability to use the collective data to address policy-relevant questions and concerns;
- missed opportunities to improve hospital-treated self-harm data coding and capture across the sector, including information to inform scalability; and
- potential demonstration sites for centralised hospital-treated self-harm clinical registry are not being identified or utilised.

Efforts to transform existing units into a collaborative network of hospital-treated self-harm sentinel units should be made by supporting the establishment of processes and resources required to institute collaboration, data harmonisation and interoperability between the units. A collaborative network of sentinel units would not only strengthen and complement existing surveillance mechanisms, these units would also be well-placed to trial benchmarking processes and to investigate the impact of innovation in the health system around self-harm prevention.



Case Study 3: Calvary Mater Newcastle Deliberate Self-Poisoning Clinical Registry

Since 1987, the Hunter Area Toxicology Service (HATS) has provided a comprehensive 24 hours/day toxicology treatment service in the Hunter region (NSW, Australia). Based at the Calvary Mater Newcastle Hospital, the service provides clinical care to poisoning patients in the Greater Newcastle region. The local service model ensures all poisoning patients within the region are transported to and/or admitted under HATS, regardless of the complexity of poisoning (Whyte et al., 1997) and a standard preformatted assessment schedule is used to standardise care and clinical reporting (Buckley et al., 1999).

This data is used to maintain a poisoning (including deliberate self-poisoning) clinical registry, which is the only one of its kind in Australia. The registry stores data relevant to the ingestion, clinical presentation and mental health assessment of deliberate self-poisoning patients since 1997. The service model means the unit effectively functions as a deliberate self-poisoning surveillance sentinel unit. Use of person-level identifiers allows the data to be used to monitor outcomes such as re-admissions and provides capacity for data linkage.

Use and impact of deliberate self-poisoning clinical registry data

Surveillance: The clinical registry data has been used to examine whether an increase in deliberate self-poisoning was evident in local data for the period 2003-2012, as seen at the state and national level. The increase was not apparent locally and findings provided an estimate of the magnitude of official surveillance under-reporting (McGill et al., 2019). These findings were used by the Hunter New England Central Coast Primary Health Network for local service planning.

Service improvement: The clinical registry data was used to examine the differences in clinical management as associated with patients' Indigeneity. It was identified that Aboriginal patients presenting after deliberate self-poisoning were significantly less likely to be referred to the psychiatric inpatient unit for admission compared to non-Aboriginal patients (McGill et al., nd).

Innovation: The clinical registry data has also been used to examine the effectiveness of the introduction of a new aftercare service (the Way Back Support Service) on deliberate self-poisoning repetition, comparing the intervention cohort with two historical control cohorts. No difference in repetition rates were found and the intervention group had more psychiatric inpatient admissions than one of the control cohorts in the twelve-month follow-up period (McGill et al., 2022). These findings have informed the national roll out and evaluation of the Way Back Support Service program.

Policy into practice: The NSW Accredited Persons program extended the Mental Health Act responsibilities and allowed appropriately credentialed health workers to require a person to attend an involuntary mental health assessment, similar to responsibilities previously only held by Medical Officers. Clinical registry data showed that, after presentation complexity was taken into account, there were no differences in proportion of patients sent for an involuntary mental health assessments based on clinician type (Accredited Person v Medical Officer) (McGill et al., 2021). The local health service is now considering expanding the Accredited Persons program within the district.



Issues brief

Other clinical (quality) registries

Clinical quality registries and collaborative networks of hospital-treated self-harm monitoring units, have been or are being established internationally, including in the United Kingdom (UK), the Republic of Ireland and Sri Lanka (Hawton et al., 2007; Griffin et al., 2019; Knipe et al., 2019).

Data obtained from units in the UK and Republic of Ireland have been used for policy and service planning, including (Witt & Robinson, 2021):

- Identifying priority population subgroups and tracking outcomes for these groups over time.
- evaluating the impact of introducing clinical practice guidelines.
- Comparing the impact of different clinical management patterns on outcomes (including selfharm repetition and suicide).
- Identifying geographic areas requiring additional resources.

These activities have been facilitated by capacity to link and pool data across units, strong collaboration between stakeholders and sustained investment in hospital-treated self-harm monitoring (Witt & Robinson, 2021). A similar model should be adopted for use in Australia, but with incorporated capacity for service-level audit, feedback mechanisms and benchmarking capability.

Clinical registries have also been used to improve care at the local level both internationally and in Australia for conditions other than self-harm. For example:

A suicide registry managed by the UK's *National Confidential Inquiry into Suicide and Safety in Mental Health'* (NCISH) has been used to develop service-focused quality indicators and recommendations (e.g., Figure 2; NCISH, 2022).





The Australasian Electronic Persistent Pain Outcomes Collaboration (ePPOC) has established a minimum dataset for pain services that includes patient-reported outcomes measures (PROMs). These measures have been integrated into usual care by participating services and data collection is managed by a centralised system. Providing real-time feedback at the patient-clinician level, data is used to inform care and decision making at the individual level (AHSRI, 2020).

The Australian Dementia Network (ADNet) collates clinical data from participating services, and provides feedback and benchmarking for memory clinic and dementia diagnostic services across Australia (Lin et al., 2020). ADNet has also partnered to enable comprehensive data linkage and to connect patients with relevant research trials (ADNet, nd). ADNet data will be used to inform and monitor progress for aged care reforms (as outlined by the Royal Commission into Aged Care Quality and Safety) and build the evidence base for dementia and best practice (AIHW, 2020*b*; Cations et al., 2021).

More broadly, Monash University hosts and supports multiple <u>clinical registries</u> with a framework that could be used to guide the establishment of a registry for self-harm.

Establishing national infrastructure that links clinical data to practice is essential to build quality assurance capability at a sector level; which will ensure the public health investment in self-harm surveillance improvements also translates into better care at the local level.

Conclusions and recommendations

Improving the care of, and outcomes for, people who have self-harmed is an important suicide prevention objective. In particular, there is pressing need to improve people's experience of hospital care after self-harm, and to increase connection to community aftercare.

While there has been progress in the accessibility and availability of hospital-treated self-harm data, efforts have not been designed with the primary purpose of enabling service and clinical practice improvement. To ensure available data can be used to improve practice, efforts should be taken to improve the accuracy and scope of hospital-treated self-harm data, to link presentation (surveillance) data with outcomes data, and to introduce practice translation supports including audit and feedback loops and coaching and peer learning opportunities.

A clinical quality registry is an ideal form of data infrastructure that links data to practice. Mental health sector registry capability could be developed by focusing on hospital-treated self-harm in the first instance. Transforming existing units with emerging registry capability into a collaborative network of sentinel units is one way to enhance existing self-harm surveillance and a concrete way to build sector registry capability. Delivering these sorts of data infrastructure will create a national quality assurance infrastructure that will help ensure that public health investment in self-harm surveillance improvements translates into better care at the local level.



Improve the accuracy and scope of hospital-treated self-harm surveillance data

The accuracy and scope of self-harm surveillance data is critical for service planning, including to ensure services can resource adequately for demand and to tailor and design services to meet priority population needs. Hospital-treated self-harm surveillance data can be improved by:

- Hospitals introducing self-harm or associated flags within the medical record system to improve ease of data capture and coding.
- Hospitals transitioning to use of ICD-11 for diagnostic coding (where the taxonomy of coding of suicidal intent is improved) as soon as possible.
- Government investment in development and testing of automated extraction tools (where free text responses in presenting problems or similar fields can be used to identify self-harm cases), with a view to scaling as a national surveillance tool when appropriate.

Pending improvements in coding, surveillance can be improved by:

- AIHW broadening routine surveillance data capture to include Emergency Department selfharm presentations, in addition to admissions.
- AIHW expanding surveillance data capture to include presentations associated with suicidal intent, not just self-harm.

Link self-harm presentation surveillance data with outcomes data

Hospital care for self-harm in Australia is variable and negative experiences are reported frequently. Improvements in care and outcomes will require reform for value-based health care that includes the routine collection and monitoring of PREMs and PROMs. Key improvements include:

- AIHW expanding and enhancing hospital-treated self-harm surveillance reporting by including episode and person counts and rates at the hospital level (for example, 33,000 admissions by 28,000 patients).
- AIHW routinely linking self-harm surveillance data with suicide death data (within twelve months of self-harm presentation) and making this information available to hospitals at the hospital level.
- Departments of Health, supported by the National Suicide Prevention Office, to lead partnerships with people who have been in contact with hospitals after self-harm and health services to identify key patient-reported outcomes and experience measures that should be monitored as part of routine care.
- Support and resources made available for hospitals to embed administration of PROMs and PREMs into routine care.



Issues brief

Improve practice translation mechanisms

Delivering data infrastructure coupled with practice translation that provides capability for learning health systems should be prioritised. This includes:

• The ACSQHC and Departments of Health, with support from the National Suicide Prevention Office, partnering to develop service quality standards specific to self-harm, including identification of relevant performance indicators. These could then be used for benchmarking purposes.

Pending linking of surveillance and outcomes data and/or availability of service quality indicators, data availability should be paired with:

- Establishment by the data custodian of audit and feedback loops at the hospital level to support service improvement efforts.
- Government support to establish collaborative learning networks and translation opportunities and resources.

Develop and prioritise clinical quality registry capability for hospital-treated self-harm

Governments should commit to a strategic approach that transforms local leadership into sectorwide quality assurance infrastructure, by building clinical quality registry capability for hospitaltreated self-harm. This includes:

- Development of a phased strategy to building clinical quality registry capability for hospitaltreated self-harm. This will include mapping the sector's technical data strengths and weaknesses, a feasibility scoping review, a plan for building sector readiness within a specified timeframe, scoping and mapping of success features of other registries and development of a business case using the ACSQHC template. These activities should be effectively resourced and occur in a coordinated fashion in parallel with ongoing improvements in self-harm surveillance.
- Government should support and test feasibility of a collaborative network of sentinel units that could be used to build capacity and capability for a centralised clinical quality registry. Establishment of collaborative mechanisms that build capacity for data harmonisation, interoperability, data sharing and a shared purpose for units with emerging clinical registry capability would strengthen existing surveillance mechanisms and provide development and demonstration sites for practice translation mechanisms.



References

ABS: Australian Bureau of Statistics. (2021). *Causes of Death, Australia*. Viewed 1 July 2022: <u>https://www.abs.gov.au/statistics/health/causes-death/causes-death-australia/latest-</u> <u>release#intentional-self-harm-deaths-suicide-in-australia</u>

ADNet. No date. *Australian Dementia Network*. Viewed 1 July 2022: <u>https://www.australiandementianetwork.org.au/</u>

ACSQHC: Australian Commission on Safety and Quality in Health Care. (2016). *Prioritised List of Clinical Domains for Clinical Quality Registry Development Final report*. Viewed 1 July 2022: https://www.safetyandquality.gov.au/publications-and-resources/resource-library/prioritised-list-clinical-domains-clinical-quality-registry-development-final-report

ACSQHC: Australian Commission on Safety and Quality in Health Care. (2017). *National Safety and Quality Health Service Standards. 2nd ed.* Viewed 1 July 2022: https://www.safetyandquality.gov.au/our-work/mental-health/national-standards-in-mental-health/

ACSQHC: Australian Commission on Safety and Quality in Health Care. (2021). *TEMPLATE Prioritised National Clinical Quality Registry business-case template – Stage 1.* Viewed 1 July 2022: <u>https://www.safetyandquality.gov.au/publications-and-resources/resource-library/clinical-quality-registry-business-case-template</u>

ACSQHC: Australian Commission on Safety and Quality in Health Care. (2022). *Australian Register of Clinical Registers*. Viewed 1 July 2022: <u>https://www.safetyandquality.gov.au/publications-and-resources/australian-register-clinical-registries</u>

AHSRI: Australian Health Services Research Institute. (2020). *Introduction to the Electronic Persistent Pain Outcomes Collaboration (ePPOC) - Adult services*. University of Wollongong. Viewed 1 July 2022: https://documents.uow.edu.au/content/groups/public/@web/@chsd/documents/doc/uow263481. https://documents.uow.edu.au/content/groups/public/@web/@chsd/documents/doc/uow263481.

AIHW: Australian Institute of Health and Welfare. (2009). *Towards National Indicators of Safety and Quality in Health Care. Cat. no. HSE 75.* Viewed 1 July 2022:

https://www.aihw.gov.au/getmedia/e352f4fc-3a24-43e9-8a92-adfada971227/hse-75-10792.pdf.aspx?inline=true

AIHW: Australian Institute of Health and Welfare. (2020*a*). *National Mental Health Performance Framework*. Viewed 1 July 2022: <u>https://meteor.aihw.gov.au/content/721188</u>

AIHW: Australian Institute of Health and Welfare. (2020*b*). *Dementia data gaps and opportunities. Cat. no. 105.* Viewed 1 July 2022: <u>https://www.aihw.gov.au/getbmedia/73e0b74b-1267-4981-b412-9fb926795235/aihw-age-105.pdf.aspx?inline=true</u>



AIHW: Australian Institute of Health and Welfare. (2021). *Suicide and self-harm monitoring.* Viewed 1 July 2022: <u>https://www.aihw.gov.au/suicide-self-harm-monitoring/data/intentional-self-harm-hospitalisations</u>

AIHW: Australian Institute of Health and Welfare (2022*a*). *Suicide and intentional self-harm Summary*. Viewed 1 July 2022: <u>https://www.aihw.gov.au/suicide-self-harm-monitoring/summary</u>

AIHW: Australian Institute of Health and Welfare (2022*b*). *Intentional self-harm hospitalisations by states and territories*. Viewed 1 July 2022: <u>https://www.aihw.gov.au/suicide-self-harm-monitoring/data/intentional-self-harm-hospitalisations/intentional-self-harm-hospitalisations-by-states</u>

AIHW: Australian Institute of Health and Welfare (2022*c*). *Deaths by suicide over time*. Viewed 1 July 2022: <u>https://www.aihw.gov.au/suicide-self-harm-monitoring/data/deaths-by-suicide-in-australia/suicide-deaths-over-time</u>

AIHW: Australian Institute of Health and Welfare (2022*d*). *National Hospital Morbidity Dataset*. Viewed 1 July 2022: <u>https://www.aihw.gov.au/suicide-self-harm-monitoring/data/technical-notes/data-sources</u>

AIHW: Australian Institute of Health and Welfare (2022*e*). *Suspected deaths by suicide*. Viewed 1 July 2022: <u>https://www.aihw.gov.au/suicide-self-harm-monitoring/data/suspected-deaths-by-suicide</u>

AIHW: Australian Institute of Health and Welfare: Pointer SC (2019). *Trends in Hospitalised Injury, Australia 2007–08 to 2016–17. Injury Research and Statistics Series no. 124. Cat. no. INJCAT 204.* Viewed 1 July 2022: <u>https://www.aihw.gov.au/reports/injury/trends-in-hospitalised-injury-2007-08-to-2016-17/summary</u>

Bandara P, Page A, Hammond TE, Sperandei S, Stevens GJ, Gunja N, ... Carter G. (2022). Surveillance of hospital-presenting intentional self-harm in Western Sydney, Australia, during the implementation of a new self-harm reporting field. *Crisis: The Journal of Crisis Intervention and Suicide Prevention*. Online. <u>https://doi.org/10.1027/0227-5910/a000845</u>

Bergen H, Hawton K, Waters K, Cooper J and Kapur N. (2010). Psychosocial assessment and repetition of self-harm: the significance of single and multiple repeat episode analyses. *Journal of Affective disorders*. 127(1-3): 257-265. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jad.2010.05.001</u>

Buckley NA, Whyte IM, Dawson AH and Reith DA. (1999). Preformatted admission charts for poisoning admissions facilitate clinical assessment and research. *Annals of Emergency Medicine*. 34(4): 476-482. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S0196-0644(99)80049-3</u>

Carroll R, Corcoran P, Griffin E, Perry I, Arensman E, Gunnell D and Metcalfe C. (2016). Variation between hospitals in inpatient admission practices for self-harm patients and its impact on repeat presentation. *Social Psychiatry and Psychiatric Epidemiology*. 51: 1485-1493. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00127-016-1247-y



Carroll R, Metcalfe C and Gunnell D. (2014). Hospital presenting self-harm and risk of fatal and non-fatal repetition: systematic review and meta-analysis. *PloS one*. *9*(2): e89944. <u>https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0089944</u>

Carter G, McGill K, Sawyer L, Adams D, Delamothe K and Whyte I. (2019). *The NSW Way Back Support Service (Hunter): Process and Effectiveness Outcomes Evaluation Report*. Viewed 1 July 2022: https://www.beyondblue.org.au/docs/default-source/about-beyond-blue/the-way-back-evaluation-docs/7-1-hunter-wbss_final-report_v4-4.pdf?sfvrsn=d9826deb_4

Carter G, Page A, Large M, Hetrick S, Milner AJ, Bendit N, ... Christensen H. (2016). Royal Australian and New Zealand College of Psychiatrists clinical practice guideline for the management of deliberate self-harm. *Australian & New Zealand Journal of Psychiatry*. 50(10): 939-1000. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/0004867416661039</u>

Cations M, Lang C, Ward SA, Caughey GE, Crotty M, Whitehead C, ... Inacio MC. (2021). Using data linkage for national surveillance of clinical quality indicators for dementia care among Australian aged care users. *Scientific Reports.* 11(1): 1-10. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-021-89646-x</u>

Cooper J, Steeg S, Bennewith O, Lowe M, Gunnell D, House A, ... Kapur N. (2013). Are hospital services for self-harm getting better? An observational study examining management, service provision and temporal trends in England. *BMJ Open*. 3(11): e003444. http://dx.doi/10.1136/bmjopen-2013-003444

Currier D, King K, Oostermeijer S, Hall T, Cox A, Page A, ... Pirkis J. (2020). *National Suicide Prevention Trial Final Evaluation Report*. University of Melbourne. Viewed 1 July 2022: <u>https://www.health.gov.au/resources/publications/national-suicide-prevention-trial-final-evaluation-report-0</u>

Department of Health. (2020*a*). *National Suicide Prevention Adviser- Final Advice*. Viewed 1 July 2022: <u>https://www.mentalhealthcommission.gov.au/national-suicide-prevention-office/national-suicide-prevention-adviser-final-advice</u>

Department of Health. (2020*b*). *National Clinical Quality Registry and Virtual Registry Strategy*. Viewed 1 July 2022:

https://www1.health.gov.au/internet/main/publishing.nsf/Content/F092FB9BBFDA4CBACA2583CB0 00505FE/\$File/National%20Clinical%20Quality%20Registry%20and%20Virtual%20Registry%20Strate gy%202020-2030%20%20to%20Web%2013%20Dec%202021.pdf

Easterling D, Perry AC, Woodside R, Patel T and Gesell SB. (2022). Clarifying the concept of a learning health system for healthcare delivery organizations: Implications from a qualitative analysis of the scientific literature. *Learning Health Systems*: 6(2): e10287. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/lrh2.10287</u>

Egholm CL, Helmark C, Christensen J, Eldh AC, Winblad U, Bunkenborg G, ... Nilsen P. (2019). Facilitators for using data from a quality registry in local quality improvement work: a cross-sectional survey of the Danish Cardiac Rehabilitation Database. *BMJ Open*. 9(6): e028291. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1136/bmjopen-2018-028291</u>



Enticott J, Johnson A and Teede H. (2021*a*). Learning health systems using data to drive healthcare improvement and impact: a systematic review. *BMC Health Services Research*. 21(1): 1-16. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12913-021-06215-8

Enticott JC, Melder A, Johnson A, Jones A, Shaw T, Keech W, ... Teede H. (2021*b*). A learning health system framework to operationalize health data to improve quality care: An Australian perspective. *Frontiers in Medicine*, 8: 730021. <u>https://doi.org/10.3389/fmed.2021.730021</u>

EY. (2016). *The Way Back Support Service Northern Territory: Final evaluation report for beyondblue.* Viewed 1 July 2022: <u>https://www.beyondblue.org.au/docs/default-source/about-beyond-blue/the-way-back-evaluation-docs/the-way-back-nt-final-evaluation-report-2016.pdf?sfvrsn=3559eeea_4</u>

Foy R, Skrypak M, Alderson S, Ivers NM, McInerney B, Stoddart J, ... Keenan D. (2020). Revitalising audit and feedback to improve patient care. *BMJ*. 368: m213. <u>https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.m213</u>

Gawthorne J, Fasugba O, Levi C, Mcinnes E, Ferguson C, Mcneil JJ, ... Goldsmith H. (2021). Are clinicians using routinely collected data to drive practice improvement? A cross-sectional survey. *International Journal for Quality in Health Care*. 33(4): mzab141. https://doi.org/10.1093/intqhc/mzab141

Griffin E, Dillion CB, Arensman E, Corcoran P, Williamson E and Perry IJ. (2019). *National self-harm registry Ireland: Annual report 2016*. Viewed 1 July 2022: <u>https://www.nsrf.ie/wp-</u> <u>content/uploads/reports/NSRF%20National%20Self-Harm%20Registry%20Ireland%202016.pdf</u>

Griffin E, Gunnell D and Corcoran P. (2020). Factors explaining variation in recommended care pathways following hospital-presenting self-harm: a multilevel national registry study. *BJPsych Open*. 6(6): e145. <u>https://doi.org/10.1192/bj0.2020.116</u>

Hawton K, Bergen H, Casey D, Simkin S, Palmer B, Cooper J, ... Noble R. (2007). Self-harm in England: a tale of three cities. *Social Psychiatry and Psychiatric Epidemiology*. 42(7): 513-521. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s00127-007-0199-7</u>

Hill JE, Stephani AM, Sapple P and Clegg AJ. (2020). The effectiveness of continuous quality improvement for developing professional practice and improving health care outcomes: a systematic review. *Implementation Science*. 15(1): 1-14. <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s13012-020-0975-2</u>

Hill NTM, Halliday L and Reavley NJ. (2017). *Guidelines for integrated suicide-related crisis and follow-up care in Emergency Departments and other acute settings*. Black Dog Institute. Viewed 1 July 2022: <u>https://www.blackdoginstitute.org.au/wp-content/uploads/2020/04/delphi-guidelines-clinical-summary_web.pdf</u>

House A. (2020). Measuring outcomes in self-harm trials: what is important and what is achievable? *BJPsych Open*. 6(2): e23. <u>https://doi.org/10.1192/bjo.2020.5</u>

International Consortium for Health Outcomes Measurement. (2020). *ICHOM Children and Young People with Anxiety, Depression, OCD and/or PTSD*. Viewed 1 July 2022: https://www.ichom.org/standard-sets/



International Consortium for Health Outcomes Measurement. (2020). *ICHOM Personality Disorders*. Viewed 1 July 2022: <u>https://www.ichom.org/standard-sets/</u>

Kapur N, Steeg S, Webb R, Haigh M, Bergen H, Hawton K, ... Cooper J. (2013). Does clinical management improve outcomes following self-harm? Results from the multicentre study of self-harm in England. *PloS one*. 8(8): e70434. <u>https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0070434</u>

Kahn MG, Callahan TJ, Barnard J, Bauck AE, Brown J, Davidson BN, ... Liaw ST. (2016). A harmonized data quality assessment terminology and framework for the secondary use of electronic health record data. *Egems*. 4(1): 1244. <u>https://doi.org/10.13063/2327-9214.1244</u>

Knipe D, Metcalfe C, Hawton K, Pearson M, Dawson A, Jayamanne S, ... Gunnell D. (2019). Risk of suicide and repeat self-harm after hospital attendance for non-fatal self-harm in Sri Lanka: a cohort study. *The Lancet Psychiatry*. 6(8): 659-666. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S2215-0366(19)30214-7</u>

Knowles S, Sharma V, Fortune S, Wadman R, Churchill R and Hetrick S. (2022). Adapting a codesign process with young people to prioritize outcomes for a systematic review of interventions to prevent self-harm and suicide. *Health Expectations*. 25(4): 1393-1404. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/hex.13479</u>

Leckning B, Ringbauer A, Robinson G, Carey TA, Hirvonen T and Armstrong G. (2019). *Guidelines for best practice psychosocial assessment of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people presenting to hospital with self-harm and suicidal thoughts.* Menzies School of Health Research. <u>http://www.menzies.edu.au/icms_docs/310034_The_BestPrAxIS_study.pdf</u>

Lin X, Wallis K, Ward SA, Brodaty H, Sachdev PS, Naismith SL, ... Ahern S. (2020). The protocol of a clinical quality registry for dementia and mild cognitive impairment (MCI): the Australian dementia network (ADNeT) Registry. *BMC Geriatrics*. 20(1): 1-10. <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s12877-020-01741-2</u>

Loper AC, Jensen TM, Farley AB, Morgan JD and Metz AJ. (2022). A systematic review of approaches for continuous quality improvement capacity-building. *Journal of Public Health Management and Practice*. 28(2): E354. <u>https://doi.org/10.1097/PHH.00000000001412</u>

McCarthy M, Saini P, Nathan R and McIntyre J. (2021). Improve coding practices for patients in suicidal crisis. *BMJ*. 375: n2480. <u>https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.n2480</u>

McGill K, Hiles SA, Handley TE, Page A, Lewin TJ, Whyte I and Carter GL (2019). Is the reported increase in young female hospital-treated intentional self-harm real or artefactual? *Australian & New Zealand Journal of Psychiatry*. 53(7): 663-672. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/0004867418815977</u>

McGill K, Salem A, Hanstock T, Heard T, Garvey L, Leckning B, ... Carter G. No date. *Indigeneity and likelihood of discharge to psychiatric hospital in an Australian deliberate self-poisoning hospital-treated cohort*. Submitted manuscript.

McGill K, Spittal M, Bryant J, Lewin T, Whyte I, Madden C and Carter G. (2022). Comparison of accredited person and medical officer discharge decisions under the Mental Health Act of NSW: A cohort study of deliberate self-poisoning patients. *Australian & New Zealand Journal of Psychiatry*. 56(2): 178-185. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/00048674211009613</u>



McGill K, Whyte IM, Sawyer L, Adams D, Delamothe K, Lewin TJ, ... Carter, G.L. (2022). Effectiveness of the Hunter Way Back Support Service: An historical controlled trial of a brief non-clinical aftercare program for hospital-treated deliberate self-poisoning. *Suicide and Life-Threatening Behavior*. 52(3): 500-514 <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/sltb.12840</u>

McKay K and Shand F. (2018). Advocacy and luck: Australian healthcare experiences following a suicide attempt. *Death Studies*. 42(6): 392-399. <u>https://doi.org/10/1080/07481187.2017.1359218</u>

McKenzie K, Enraght-Moony EL, Walker SM, McClure RJ and Harrison JE. (2009). Accuracy of external cause-of-injury coding in hospital records. *Injury Prevention*. 15(1): 60-64. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1136/ip.2008.019935</u>

Mental Health Information Strategy Standing Committee. (2019). *National Mental Health and Suicide Prevention Information Priorities- 3rd Edition*. National Mental Health Strategy. Viewed 1 July 2022: <u>https://www.aihw.gov.au/getmedia/084e998c-f2fc-42c6-b486-84151aeb17ed/National-Mental-Health-and-Suicide-Prevention-Information-Priorities.pdf.aspx</u>

National Confidential Inquiry into Safety in Mental Health. (2022). *Improving Safety in Mental Health Services*. Viewed 1 July 2022: <u>https://sites.manchester.ac.uk/ncish/</u>

National Institute of Health and Care Excellence. (2013). *Quality Statement 3: Comprehensive psychosocial assessments. Self-harm Quality standard (QS34).* Viewed 1 July 2022: <u>https://www.nice.org.uk/guidance/qs34/chapter/quality-statement-3-comprehensive-psychosocial-assessments</u>

National Suicide Prevention Adviser. (2020*a*). *Compassion First: Designing our national approach from the lived experience of suicidal behaviour*. National Mental Health Commission. Viewed 1 July 2022: <u>https://www.mentalhealthcommission.gov.au/national-suicide-prevention-office/national-suicide-prevention-adviser-final-advice</u>

National Suicide Prevention Adviser. (2020b). *Connected and Compassionate: Implementing a national whole of governments approach to suicide prevention (Final Advice)*. National Mental Health Commission. Viewed 1 July 2022: <u>https://www.mentalhealthcommission.gov.au/national-suicide-prevention-office/national-suicide-prevention-adviser-final-advice</u>

Nous. (2021). *The Way Back Support Service Interim Evaluation short Report*. Viewed 1 July 2022: <u>https://ahha.asn.au/publication/health-policy-issue-briefs/deeble-issues-brief-no-31-value-based-health-care-setting</u>

Occhipinti JA, Skinner A, Carter S, Heath J, Lawson K, McGill K, ... Hickie IB. (2021). Federal and state cooperation necessary but not sufficient for effective regional mental health systems: insights from systems modelling and simulation. *Scientific Reports*. 11(1): 1-12. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-021-90762-x</u>

Owens C, Fox F, Redwood S, Davies R, Foote L, Salisbury N, ... Thomas K. (2020). Measuring outcomes in trials of interventions for people who self-harm: qualitative study of service users' views. *BJPsych Open*. 6(2): e22. <u>https://doi.org/10.1192/bjo.2019.93</u>



Issues brief

Owens D, Horrocks J and House A. (2002). Fatal and non-fatal repetition of self-harm: systematic review. *The British Journal of Psychiatry*. 181(3): 193-199. <u>https://doi.org/10.1192/bjp.181.3.193</u>

Pirkis J, Burgess P, Meadows G and Dunt D. (2001). Self-reported needs for care among persons who have suicidal ideation or who have attempted suicide. *Psychiatric Services*. 52(3): 381-383. https://doi.org/10.1176/appi.ps.52.3.381

Productivity Commission. (2020). *Mental Health*, Report no. 95. Australian Government. Viewed 1 July 2022: <u>https://www.pc.gov.au/inquiries/completed/mental-health/report</u>

Rozova V, Witt K, Robinson J, Li Y and Verspoor K. (2022). Detection of self-harm and suicidal ideation in emergency department triage notes. *Journal of the American Medical Informatics Association*. 29(3): 472-480. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/jamia/ocab261</u>

Sara G, Wu J, Uesi J, Jong N, Perkes I, Knight K, ... Bowden M. (2022). Growth in emergency department self-harm or suicidal ideation presentations in young people: Comparing trends before and since the COVID-19 first wave in New South Wales, Australia. *Australian & New Zealand Journal of Psychiatry*. 00048674221082518. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/00048674221082518</u>

Seid M, Hartley DM and Margolis PA. (2021). A science of collaborative learning health systems. *Learning Health Systems*. 5(3): e10278. <u>https://doi:10.1002/lrh2.10278</u>

Slade SC, Philip K and Morris ME. (2018). Frameworks for embedding a research culture in allied health practice: a rapid review. *Health Research Policy and Systems*. 16(1): 1-15. <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s12961-018-0304-2</u>

Sperandei S, Page A, Spittal MJ, Witt K, Robinson J and Pirkis J. (2021). Using the 'presenting problem' field in emergency department data improves the enumeration of intentional self-harm in NSW hospital settings. *Australian & New Zealand Journal of Psychiatry*. 55(10): 1019-1020. https://doi.org/10.1177/0004867420981413

Spittal MJ, Shand F, Christensen H, Brophy L and Pirkis J. (2017). Community mental health care after self-harm: A retrospective cohort study. *Australian & New Zealand Journal of Psychiatry*. 51(7): 727-735. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/0004867416676366</u>

Stapelberg NJ, Sveticic J, Hughes I, Almeida-Crasto A, Gaee-Atefi T, Gill N and Turner K. (2021*a*). Efficacy of the Zero Suicide framework in reducing recurrent suicide attempts: cross-sectional and time-to-recurrent-event analyses. *The British Journal of Psychiatry*. 219(2): 427-436. <u>https://doi:10.1192/bjp.2020.190</u>

Stapelberg NJ, Randall M, Sveticic J, Fugelli P, Dave H and Turner K. (2021*b*). Data mining of hospital suicidal and self-harm presentation records using a tailored evolutionary algorithm. *Machine Learning with Applications*: 3: 100012. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.mlwa.2020.100012</u>

Stene-Larsen K and Reneflot A. (2019). Contact with primary and mental health care prior to suicide: a systematic review of the literature from 2000 to 2017. *Scandinavian Journal of Public Health*. 47(1): 9-17. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1403494817746274</u>



Suicide Prevention Australia. (2021). *State of the Nation in Suicide Prevention: A survey of the suicide prevention sector*. Viewed 1 July 2022: <u>https://www.suicidepreventionaust.org/wp-</u> content/uploads/2021/09/State-of-the-Nation-in-Suicide-Prevention-2021-report.pdf

Sveticic J, Milner A and De Leo D. (2012). Contacts with mental health services before suicide: a comparison of Indigenous with non-Indigenous Australians. *General Hospital Psychiatry*. 34(2): 185-191. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.genhosppsych.2011.10.009</u>

Sveticic J, Stapelberg NC and Turner K. (2020). Suicidal and self-harm presentations to Emergency Departments: The challenges of identification through diagnostic codes and presenting complaints. *Health Information Management Journal*. 49(1): 38-46. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1833358319857188</u>

Turner K, Sveticic J, Almeida-Crasto A, Gaee-Atefi T, Green V, Grice D, … Stapelberg NJ. (2021). Implementing a systems approach to suicide prevention in a mental health service using the Zero Suicide Framework. *Australian & New Zealand Journal of Psychiatry*. 55(3): 241-253. https://doi.org/10.1177/0004867420971698

Vindrola-Padros C, Pape T, Utley M and Fulop NJ. (2017). The role of embedded research in quality improvement: a narrative review. *BMJ Quality & Safety.* 26(1): 70-80. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1136/bmjqs-2015-004877</u>

Weaver SJ, Lofthus J, Sawyer M, Greer L, Opett K, Reynolds C, ... Pronovost PJ. (2015). A collaborative learning network approach to improvement: the CUSP learning network. *The Joint Commission Journal on Quality and Patient Safety*. 41(4): 147-159. <u>https://doi:10.1016/s1553-7250(15)41020-7</u>

Wells S, Tamir O, Gray J, Naidoo D, Bekhit M and Goldmann D. (2018). Are quality improvement collaboratives effective? A systematic review. *BMJ Quality & Safety.* 27(3): 226-240. http://dx.doi.org/10.1136/bmjqs-2017-006926

Whyte IM, Dawson AH, Carter GL, Levey CM and Buckley NA. (1997). A model for the management of self-poisoning. *Medical Journal of Australia*. 167(3): 142-146. <u>https://doi.org/10.5694/j.1326-5377.1997.tb138813.x</u>

Witt K. and Robinson J. (2021). Sentinel surveillance for self-harm: Existing challenges and opportunities for the future. *Crisis: Journal of Crisis Intervention & Suicide.* 40(1): 1-6. https://dx.doi.org/10.1027/0227-5910/a000583

Woolcock K. (2019). Values based health care: Setting the scene for Australia. Issues brief 31. Deeble Institute. Retrieved 1 July 2022 from <u>https://ahha.asn.au/publication/health-policy-issue-</u> <u>briefs/deeble-issues-brief-no-31-value-based-health-care-setting</u>

World Health Organization. (2018). *ICD-11 for Mortality and Morbidity Statistics*. <u>https://icd.who.int/browse11/l-m/en</u>



Zamboni K, Baker U, Tyagi M, Schellenberg J, Hill Z, and Hanson C. (2020). How and under what circumstances do quality improvement collaboratives lead to better outcomes? A systematic review. *Implementation Science*. 15(1): 1-20. <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s13012-020-0978-z</u>

	Calvary Mater Newcastle Deliberate Self-Poisoning Clinical Registry	Gold Coast Mental Health Specialist Services- Zero Suicides Framework	Victorian self-harm monitoring system	Western Sydney- self-harm monitoring system
Primary purpose of register	To provide local surveillance of deliberate self-poisoning and to provide infrastructure to allow high quality service evaluation to occur	 To support implementation of the Zero Suicides Care Pathway (a service improvement initiative). Including to identify suicidal presentations to GCMHSS (following suicidal ideation or self-harm) and record placements on the Suicide Prevention Pathway track the nature of service delivery for those on the 	To improve access to high- quality and timely data in order to inform policy initiatives and real-time service responses; with a vision of a range of data sources (including emergency departments) to feed into the system	Initially established as part of the <i>SMS SOS</i> randomised control trial to assist with the identification of potential participants, but then continued as an ongoing flag in the electronic health record for monitoring and evaluation.
		 Pathway including the fidelity to the Pathway examine and demonstrate the impact of the Pathway 		
Location and	Greater Newcastle New South	Gold Coast, Queensland	Fight nublic hospitals across the	Western Sydney Local Health
referral	Wales	Approximately 600 000 in	state of Victoria, including six in	District
catchment area		primary referral area	metropolitan Melbourne and two in regional Victoria.	Approximately 946 000 in primary referral area.

Appendix A: Self-harm monitoring units with emerging registry capability

	Approximately 360 000 population in primary referral area		Approximately in 3.5 million in primary referral area.	
Services involved	One Emergency Department and private hospital. Note- the local service model means all poisoning patients within the Greater Newcastle region are directed to and admitted under the Hunter Area Toxicology Service which is located at this hospital.	One large public mental health and drug and alcohol service, including 2 Emergency Departments and hospitals, and multiple community clinics.	Eight (of 38) public hospitals with 24-hour Emergency Departments	Westmead Hospital, Blacktown Hospital
Registry population	Deliberate self-poisoning patients. Admitted to Calvary Mater Newcastle hospital, which provides toxicology services for the Hunter region.	Suicidal presentations to Gold Coast Mental Health Specialist Services (following suicidal ideation or self-harm); who are then placed on the Suicide Prevention Pathway	Self-harm presentations to the Emergency Department	Self-harm presentations to the Emergency Department
Case ascertainment	All poisoning patients routinely admitted to this hospital. Deliberate self-poisoning assessment as determined by toxicologist and/or mental health clinician.	Suicidal presentations (including ideation and self-harm) are identified through Emergency Department data collections through review of relevant presenting problems, ICD-10 / SNOMED diagnoses, and	Natural language processing classifier is being developed to identify cases of self-harm based on free-text triage case notes.	Clinician assessment at time of presentation to Emergency Department

identification of keywords in
triage texts.
Patients placed on Suicide
Prevention Pathway (which only
applies to those meeting
eligibility criteria, as described
in Turner et al., 2020) are
identified through a specific
'alert' (or flag) placed by the
assessing clinician in the
electronic medical record.

Timeframe	1995- current	2016 - current	2012-2024	2018- current
Funding	Internal	Internal	Combination of philanthropic and Victorian state government funding	Grant funding (NSW Translational Health Research Grant)
Example reports/studies	McGill et al. (2022). Effectiveness of the Hunter Way Back Support Service: An historical controlled trial of a brief non-clinical after-care program for hospital-treated deliberate self-poisoning. <i>Suicide and Life Threatening Behaviour. 52</i> (3), 500-514. McGill et al. (2019). Is the reported increase in young female hospital-treated	Stapelberg et al. (2021). Efficacy of the Zero Suicide framework in reducing recurrent suicide attempts: cross-sectional and time-to-recurrent-event analyses. <i>The British Journal of</i> <i>Psychiatry</i> . 219(2), 427-436. Stapelberg et al. (2021). Data mining of hospital suicidal and self-harm presentation records using a tailored evolutionary	Robinson et al. (2020). Development of a self-harm monitoring system for Victoria. International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health. 17(24), 9385. Rozova et al. (2022) Detection of self-harm and suicidal ideation in emergency department triage notes. Journal of the American	Stevens GJ et al. (2019) SMS SOS: a randomized controlled trial to reduce self-harm and suicide attempts using SMS text messaging. <i>BMC Psychiatry.</i> <i>19</i> (1):1-7 Bandara et al. (2022). Surveillance of hospital- presenting intentional self-harm in Western Sydney, Australia, during the implementation of a

intentional self-ha	rm real or algorit	hm. Machine Learning I	Medical Informatics	new self-harm reporting field.
artefactual? Austr	alian & New with A	oplications. 3, 100012.	Association. 29(3), 472-480	Crisis.
Zealand Journal oj	f Psychiatry.			
<i>53</i> (7), 663-672.				

Contact:

Adj AProf Rebecca Haddock Executive Director Knowedge Exchange Australian Healthcare and Hospitals Association. Email: rhaddock@ahha.asn.au

Citation: McGill K and Haddock R. 2022. Deeble Issues Brief No 47. Hospital-treated self-harm: Improving care through improved data. Australian Healthcare and Hospitals Association, Australia.

© Australian Healthcare and Hospital Association, 2022. All rights reserved.



AHHA acknowledge the Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander peoples as Australia's First Nation Peoples and the Traditional Custodians of this land. We respect their continued connection to land and sea, country, kin, and community. AHHA also pays our respect to their Elders past, present, and emerging as the custodians of knowledge and lore.